

ISSUE BRIEF

No. 4981 | JULY 24, 2019

RICHARD AND HELEN DEVOS CENTER FOR RELIGION AND CIVIL SOCIETY

Defending Life: Recommendations for the 116th Congress

Melanie Israel

KEY TAKEAWAYS

Congress must protect women and unborn children from late-term abortions, protect infants who survive abortion attempts, and all Americans' right of conscience.

Congress should pursue an agenda that stops any taxpayer dollars from going to organizations that perform or promote abortions.

Congress should reject radical pro-abortion policies and any attempts to weaken pro-life protections in current law.

olicymakers have accomplished significant prolife victories at the state and federal level over the past four decades, but sanctioned abortion on demand due to *Roe v. Wade* and subsequent Supreme Court decisions continues to pose challenges to life and conscience. A pro-life majority in the Senate and an energized pro-life minority in the House must continue to strive to codify important policy riders, stop the flow of taxpayer dollars to organizations that perform or promote abortion, end the inhumane practice of late-term abortion, and reject attempts to advance pro-abortion policies and weaken existing pro-life protections.

Federal Funds and Abortion

Congress should disqualify abortion providers from receiving taxpayer funds. Because money is fungible, any taxpayer funds given to organizations that

provide both abortions and other services will free up monetary resources to fund abortion. The need to end such funding has become even more acute in light of disturbing press coverage of Planned Parenthood representatives discussing the sale of body parts of aborted babies.

Disqualifying abortion providers from receiving Title X family planning grants, Medicaid reimbursements, and other grants and contracts does *not* reduce the overall funding for women's health care. The half-billion taxpayer dollars² annually flowing to abortion providers can instead be distributed to health centers that offer comprehensive health care without entanglement with abortion on demand.

Instead of relying on a patchwork of policy riders like the Hyde Amendment, which are attached to appropriation bills each year, Congress should end taxpayer funding for abortion once and for all by passing the No Taxpayer Funding for Abortion Act.³

Congress should eliminate all federal funding to the United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA). From 1985 to 2008, the U.S. mostly withheld funding to the UNFPA due to the organization's complicity in violating the rights of Chinese women and men by aiding the Chinese government's draconian coercive population-control policies. In 2009, however, President Barack Obama restored U.S. funding to the UNFPA, sending hundreds of millions of taxpayer dollars over eight years despite continued evidence of the UNFPA's involvement with China's two-child policy.⁴

On March 30, 2017, the Trump Administration used its authority under the Kemp–Kasten Amendment⁵ to withhold funding for the UNFPA. Funds that were previously appropriated to the UNFPA (\$32.5 million in fiscal year 2019) were instead redirected to other global health programs.⁶ Congress should affirmatively eliminate appropriations for the UNFPA and reject attempts to restore or increase its funding.

Late-Term Abortion

Congress should pass the Pain-Capable Unborn Child Protection Act to protect women and unborn children from inhumane late-term abortions performed after 20 weeks. The U.S. is one of only seven countries in the world that allows elective abortion past 20 weeks (five months), at which point scientific evidence suggests that the baby is capable of feeling excruciating pain during an abortion procedure. A poll released in January 2019 found that 75 percent of Americans want abortion restricted to, at most, the first trimester. More than a dozen states across the country have enacted 20-week bills. Congress is overdue to pass the bill at the federal level.

Abortion Procedures

Congress should pass the Born-Alive Abortion Survivors Protection Act. It is a matter of public record, both in the United States and abroad, that some babies are born alive following attempted abortions, and because current law is insufficient to protect them, these infants are left vulnerable to neglect that can cause their deaths—deaths that would have been preventable with adequate emergency care. In 2002, President George W. Bush signed legislation that extended legal protection to infants born alive at any stage of development, including after an abortion. However, the 2002 law did not contain enforcement provisions. The Born-Alive Abortion Survivors Protection Act augments current law by including criminal consequences for health care providers who violate the law, and it requires that proper medical care be given by the health care practitioner present if an infant is born alive. Treating a baby born after an attempted abortion with the same care as any other newborn should not be controversial in a civilized society.

Congress should also pass the Dismemberment Abortion Ban Act, which has been enacted in a dozen states in recent years. ¹⁴ The bill prohibits an abortionist from dismembering a living unborn child in utero and extracting the baby's body parts one piece at a time using instruments such as clamps, tongs, and grasping forceps. A physician who ends the life of an unborn child using this cruel and risky procedure would be subject to fines and imprisonment, and a woman or the parents of a minor on whom the procedure has been performed could seek civil action. ¹⁵

Conscience Rights

Congress should pass the Conscience Protection Act. Language protecting rights of conscience appear throughout federal law in order to ensure that Americans are not forced to violate their sincere moral or religious convictions. Among these is the Weldon Amendment, which is a rider included or referenced in annual appropriations bills that forbids states that receive federal funding from discriminating against health care entities "on the basis that the health care entity does not provide, pay for, provide coverage of, or refer for abortions." Enforcement of this and other conscience protection policies is left to the discretion of officials in the Office for Civil Rights (OCR) within the Department of Health and Human Services (HHS), and individuals or entities making claim to a conscience violation do not have a private right of action to seek a remedy in court. ¹⁷

Under the Obama Administration, the HHS had a poor track record of moving quickly—if at all—on complaints of conscience rights violations.

The Trump Administration, in contrast, has committed to robustly enforcing more than two dozen provisions in federal law to protect conscience rights and established a Conscience and Religious Freedom Division within the OCR.

Output

Description:

While the Trump Administration has committed to vigorously protecting the freedom to act in accordance with one's conscience, there is no guarantee that future Administrations will share that commitment to protecting this fundamental civil right.

The Conscience Protection Act would provide additional protections regardless of the philosophical views of an Administration by codifying the Weldon Amendment, requiring via statute that the OCR investigate complaints of conscience rights violations, and providing a private right of action if a party, such as a health care professional, facility, insurer, or social service provider, claims to have been adversely affected by discrimination based on objections to abortion or abortion coverage.

A private right of action does not guarantee a certain outcome one way or another, but it would ensure that a person or entity alleging discrimination can, in addition to filing a complaint with the OCR, seek a legal remedy for violations of their conscience rights.

Congress should also pass the Child Welfare Provider Inclusion Act (CWPIA),²⁰ which would protect faith-based foster and adoption agencies from being discriminated against for their desire to place children with a married mother and father. With more than 400,000 children in the United States foster care system and 100,000 eligible for adoption, the federal government needs all qualified child welfare providers on hand to recruit and equip families to welcome these children into their homes.²¹

The pro-life movement in particular strives to support pregnant women in difficult circumstances, including those who have chosen to place their child with an adoptive family. For many mothers, having a provider that shares her faith and will help her find an adoptive family of the same faith can be an important factor. ²² Restricting the choices of adoption providers for a mother seeking adoption fails that mother and her child. The CWPIA ensures that women have the best options for finding a home for their child consistent with their beliefs and values.

Protecting a diversity of private providers and their ability to operate according to their values—and with families who share those values—makes it more likely that the greatest possible number of children will be connected with permanent, loving families. The CWPIA would ensure that

a variety of qualified providers remain available to serve children, birth mothers, and adoptive families.

Health Care

During the 115th Congress, policymakers failed to repeal Obamacare. Accordingly, the law's numerous assaults on the right to life and religious liberty remain, including avenues for federal funding of abortion coverage. While it is ultimately Congress's responsibility to address Obamacare's many problems, the Trump Administration has taken a number of steps to mitigate some of these assaults:

- HHS-issued final rules provide exemptions for those with religious²³ or other moral²⁴ objections to Obamacare's mandate that nearly all health insurance plans cover abortion-inducing drugs and contraception. But the rules have not gone into effect due to nationwide injunctions stemming from legal challenges from the Left.²⁵
- HHS-issued guidance²⁶ regarding enforcement and increased transparence of Obamacare abortion requirements.

Obamacare prohibits insurers from using premium tax credits or cost-sharing-reduction subsidies for most abortions. It also requires that insurers notify consumers if a qualified health plan covers abortion outside the Hyde Amendment exemption and separate additional premiums collected for such coverage. However, the Government Accountability Office has found that this "separate funding" accounting gimmick has been ignored. The Trump Administration guidance addresses this lack of enforcement. Insurance issuers must abide by the letter and spirit of the law and provide some semblance of transparency regarding abortion in qualified health plans.²⁷

With a pro-abortion majority in the House of Representatives, the conversation has shifted from Obamacare repeal to radical single-payer proposals, such as "Medicare for All." In addition to raising health care costs and decreasing access, ²⁸ this type of government-run program proposed by Senator Bernie Sanders (I–VT) would make elective abortions, underwritten by U.S. taxpayers, an entitlement. The proposal also contains a nondiscrimination provision that, troublingly, could be interpreted to mean that health care practitioners could be forced to provide or participate in a procedure such as an abortion, despite personal moral or religious objections.

Policymakers must reject the push to expand government-run health care and instead pursue patient-centered reforms that allow Americans to obtain care that meets their needs and reflects their values.

Appropriations

Policymakers must ensure that existing commonsense pro-life and conscience rights riders are maintained in all appropriations bills during the 116th Congress, including:

- The Hyde Amendment and similar language, which generally prohibits federal funds from being expended on abortions;
- The Weldon Amendment, which protects health care providers from discrimination on the basis of their refusal to provide, pay for, or refer women for abortion;
- The Dickey-Wicker Amendment, which prohibits HHS funds from being expended on embryo-destructive research;
- The Aderholt Amendment, which prohibits three-parent-embryo research;
- The Helms Amendment, which prohibits foreign aid funds from being expended on abortions;
- The Siljander Amendment, which prohibits foreign aid funds from being expended to lobby for abortion in other countries; and
- The Kemp-Kasten Amendment, which authorizes the President to withhold federal funding from any organization that "supports or participates in the management of a program of coercive abortion or involuntary sterilization."

At the onset of the 116th Congress, President Trump expressed, in writing, his commitment to "veto any legislation that weakens current pro-life Federal policies and laws, or that encourages the destruction of innocent human life at any stage."²⁹

With this presidential commitment in mind, and a pro-abortion majority in the House, it is essential that the pro-life majority in the Senate hold the

line and reject House proposals that undermine existing pro-life policies that enjoy long-standing public support.

Divided Control in the House and Senate Offers Challenges and Opportunities

The vast majority of Americans support limiting abortion to, at most, the first trimester. They also do not want their tax dollars to fund abortions, and believe that medical providers should not be forced to participate in abortions.³⁰

Congress and the Trump Administration have accomplished a number of significant pro-life victories. Now, in an era of divided control between a pro-abortion majority in the House and a pro-life majority in the Senate, policymakers must endeavor to uphold existing pro-life policies and advance pro-life policies wherever possible, and reject pro-abortion legislation and amendments.

Melanie Israel is Research Associate in the Richard and Helen DeVos Center for Religion and Civil Society, of the Institute for Family, Community, and Opportunity, at The Heritage Foundation.

Endnotes

1. Sarah Torre, "Congress Should End Federal Funding to Planned Parenthood and Redirect It Toward Other Health Care Options," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4462, September 22, 2015, http://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform/report/congress-should-end-federal-funding-planned-parenthood-and-redirect-it.

- 2. Planned Parenthood, 2017–2018 Annual Report, January 2019, https://www.plannedparenthood.org/uploads/filer_public/80/d7/80d7d7c7-977c-4036-9c61-b3801741b441/190118-annualreport18-p01.pdf (accessed July 22, 2019). See also Melanie Israel, "Planned Parenthood's Annual Report Is Out. Here's What You Need to Know," The Daily Signal, January 23, 2019, https://www.dailysignal.com/2019/01/23/planned-parenthoods-annual-report-is-out-heres-what-you-need-to-know/.
- 3. No Taxpayer Funding for Abortion and Abortion Insurance Full Disclosure Act of 2019, S. 109/H.R. 20, 116th Cong., 1st Sess.
- 4. U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Population, Refugees, and Migration, "Analysis of Determination that Kemp-Kasten Amendment Precludes Further Funding to UNFPA Under Pub. L. 107–115," July 24, 2002, http://2001-2009.state.gov/g/prm/rls/12128.htm (accessed July 22, 2019). See also Sarah Torre, William Wilson, and Olivia Enos, "An Economic and Humanitarian Case for Pressing China to Rescind the Two-Child Policy," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3146, November 18, 2016, http://www.heritage.org/asia/report/economic-and-humanitarian-case-pressing-china-rescind-the-two-child-policy.
- 5. First enacted in 1985, and included in every foreign appropriations bill since, the Kemp–Kasten Amendment authorizes the President to withhold federal funding from any organization that "supports or participates in the management of a program of coercive abortion or involuntary sterilization." The Trump Administration issued its determination via letter signed by Thomas A. Shannon Jr., Under Secretary for Political Affairs, April 3, 2017, https://www.reproductiverights.org/sites/crr.civicactions.net/files/documents/State-Kemp-Kasten-Amendment-Determination.pdf (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 6. Consolidated Appropriations Act, 2019, Public Law No. 116-6.
- 7. Pain-Capable Unborn Child Protection Act, S. 160, 116th Cong., 1st Sess., https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/160?q=%7B%22searc h%22%3A%5B%22pain-capable%22%5D%7D&s=1&r=1 (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 8. Angelina Baglini, "Gestational Limits on Abortion in the United States Compared to International Norms," Charlotte Lozier Institute *American Reports Series* No. 6, February 1, 2014, https://lozierinstitute.org/internationalabortionnorms/ (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 9. Charlotte Lozier Institute, "Fact Sheet: Science of Fetal Pain," December 17, 2018, https://lozierinstitute.org/fact-sheet-science-of-fetal-pain/ (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 10. PRS Newswire, "Marist Poll Finds 3 in 4 Americans Support Substantial Abortion Restrictions," January 15, 2019, https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/marist-poll-finds-3-in-4-americans-support-substantial-abortion-restrictions-300778767.html (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 11. Melanie Israel, "The Necessity of the Born-Alive Abortion Survivors Protection Act," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4939, February 21, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/life/report/the-necessity-the-born-alive-abortion-survivors-protection-act.
- 12. Born-Alive Infants Protection Act of 2002, Public Law No. 107–207.
- 13. Born-Alive Abortion Survivors Protection Act, S. 311, 116th Cong., 1st Sess., https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/311/text (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 14. National Right to Life Committee, "Dismemberment Abortion Bans," May 8, 2019, https://www.nrlc.org/uploads/stateleg/StateLawsDismembermentAbortionBans.pdf (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 15. Dismemberment Abortion Ban Act of 2019, S. 1035, 116th Cong. 1st Sess., https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/1035 (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 16. Department of Defense and Labor, Health and Human Services, and Education Appropriations Act, 2019, and Continuing Appropriations Act, 2019, Pub. Law No. 115–245.
- 17. Melanie Israel, "What Congress and the Administration Can Do to Protect Conscience Rights," Heritage Foundation *Issue Brief* No. 4795, December 7, 2017, https://www.heritage.org/civil-society/report/what-congress-and-the-administration-can-do-protect-conscience-rights.
- 18. U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops, "The Need for the Conscience Protection Act of 2017: Questions and Answers," February 10, 2017, http://www.usccb.org/issues-and-action/religious-liberty/conscience-protection/upload/the-need-for-the-abortion-non-discrimination-act.pdf (accessed July 22, 2010).
- 19. News release, "HHS Announces Final Conscience Rule Protecting Health Care Entities and Individuals," U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, May 2, 2019, https://www.hhs.gov/about/news/2019/05/02/hhs-announces-final-conscience-rule-protecting-health-care-entities-and-individuals. html (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 20. Child Welfare Provider Inclusion Act of 2019, H.R. 897/S. 274, 116th Cong. 1st Sess., https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/897/related-bills (accessed July 22, 2019).

- 21. Natalie Goodnow, "The Role of Faith-Based Agencies in Child Welfare," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3320, May 22, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/sites/default/files/2018-05/BG3320.pdf.
- 22. Kelsey Bolar, "She Got Pregnant at 18 and Did Something That Today, Few Teens Do," The Daily Signal, April 8, 2018, https://www.dailysignal.com/2018/04/08/she-got-pregnant-at-18-and-did-something-that-today-few-teens-do/.
- 23. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Religious Exemptions and Accommodations for Coverage of Certain Preventive Services Under the Affordable Care Act," Final Rule, *Federal Register*, Vol. 83, No. 221 (November 15, 2018), p. 57536, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/11/15/2018-24512/religious-exemptions-and-accommodations-for-coverage-of-certain-preventive-services-under-the (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 24. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, "Moral Exemptions and Accommodations for Coverage of Certain Preventive Services Under the Affordable Care Act," *Federal Register*, Vol. 83, No. 221 (November 15, 2018), p. 57592, https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2018/11/15/2018-24514/moral-exemptions-and-accommodations-for-coverage-of-certain-preventive-services-under-the-affordable (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 25. Melanie Israel, "Good News for Americans Who Object to Obamacare's Contraception Mandate," The Daily Signal, November 8, 2018, https://www.dailysignal.com/2018/11/08/good-news-for-americans-who-object-to-obamacares-contraception-mandate/.
- 26. Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Center for Consumer Information and Insurance Oversight, "CMS Bulletin Addressing Enforcement of Section 1303 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act," October 6, 2017, https://www.cms.gov/CCIIO/Resources/Regulations-and-Guidance/Downloads/Section-1303-Bulletin-10-6-2017-FINAL-508.pdf (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 27. Melanie Israel, "The Pro-Life Agenda: A Progress Report for the 115th Congress and the Trump Administration," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3280, January 24, 2018, https://www.heritage.org/civil-society/report/the-pro-life-agenda-progress-report-the-115th-congress-and-the-trump.
- 28. Meridian Paulton, "Single-Payer Health Care: Rhetoric Versus Reality," Heritage Foundation *Backgrounder* No. 3404, April 25, 2019, https://www.heritage.org/health-care-reform/report/single-payer-health-care-rhetoric-versus-reality.
- 29. The White House, letter from President Donald Trump to Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi, January 18, 2019, https://chrissmith.house.gov/uploadedfiles/final_190118_-_letter_to_speaker.pdf (accessed July 22, 2019).
- 30. PR Newswire, "Marist Poll Finds 3 in 4 Americans Support Substantial Abortion Restrictions."